ALPINE CITY PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING AT Alpine City Hall, 20 North Main, Alpine, Utah September 5, 2017

I. GENERAL BUSINESS

A. Welcome and Roll Call: The meeting was called to order at 7:00 pm by Chairman Steve Cosper. The following Commission members were present and constituted a quorum:

Chairman: Steve Cosper

Commission Members: Jason Thelin, David Fotheringham, Steve Cosper, Bryce Higbee (arrived

at 7:15 p.m.), Jane Griener, John Gubler, Carla Merrill

Staff: Jed Muhlestein, Marla Fox

Others: Mayor Sheldon Wimmer, Lon Lott, Loraine Lott,

A. Prayer/Opening Comments: Steve CosperB. Pledge of Allegiance: David Fotheringham

II. PUBLIC COMMENT

<u>Jane Griener</u>, as an employee of Purple, explained that the company was working to find some creative, short-term solution to the parking issues while they worked on their long-term plan. Eventually, the company will be moving the manufacturing part of the business to Grantsville and maintaining their headquarters at the current Alpine location. In the meantime, Purple was searching for another business that would be willing to share their parking area for the winter. Purple employees would park at the other location and be shuttled to work every day. Jane Griener said that the business owners would be speaking with the City Manager about their parking solutions shortly.

III. ACTION ITEMS

A. General Plan - Lambert Park Master Plan - Parks, Recreation, Trails & Open Space

Jed Muhlestein said that the Planning Commission had previously discussed keeping Lambert Park as part of the Park, Recreation, Trails and Open Space section of the General Plan or creation a new section specifically for Lambert Park. During the August 15, 2017 Planning Commission meeting, staff was directed to keep Lambert Park as part of the Parks, Recreation, Trails and Open Space section and given guidance on specific goals for Lambert Park. Jed Muhlestein presented nine policy points for Lambert Park and asked the Planning Commission for their feedback.

POLICIES:

- 1.1 Clearly define park boundaries and entrances.
- 1.2 Designate developed vs. underdeveloped areas of the park. Developed areas to include improvements such as parking lots, restrooms, cell tower, or city infrastructure. Undeveloped areas are generally left as natural and open as possible.

- 1.3 Clearly define/sign trails and roads and their appropriate uses (i.e. motorized, non-motorized, equestrian, direction of travel).
- 1.4 Designate motorized and non-motorized areas.
- 1.5 Work with neighboring property owners to allow for the connection and continuity of trails between the park and surrounding areas, this includes the Bonneville Shoreline Trail.
- 1.6 Organize volunteer efforts for the general maintenance, cleanup, weed control, and other needs of the park.
- 1.7 Protect and preserve the poppy area.
- 1.8 Implement use policies to preserve and protect park resources for public use, enjoyment, and safety.
- 1.9 Implement policies to preserve the ecology and enhance environmental stewardship of the park.

Jed Muhlestein commented that policies 1.7 and 1.9 were similar and suggested that they be combined.

It was suggested that the Goal for Lambert Park be more clearly defined. The Planning Commission wanted to emphasize the naturalness of the park and the trail system. The altered verbiage reads: Plan to maintain a sustainable high-quality natural park consisting of trails for multiple uses within Lambert Park.

There was a discussion regarding the allowance or prohibition of motorized vehicles on the property. Mayor Wimmer commented that the trails in Lambert Park, in the past, had been closed to motorized vehicles unless designated for such a use. It was only recently that motorized vehicles were prohibited altogether.

Mayor Wimmer then suggested that the City address the school mountain biking teams and their scheduled uses of Lambert Park. There were five different school teams fighting for time to practice in the park, and currently the team coaches had been making the schedules. Mayor Wimmer was not sure that this arrangement would continue to be successful. He suggested that the City designate a window of time during the day for team practices, and pedestrians could use the trails the rest of the day. The Planning Commission discussed the parking issues caused by the school teams.

Annette Flygare, a resident, commented that the team members did not have proper trail etiquette, which was dangerous to residents who were using the trails. She wanted to see a schedule for team practices so that she could avoid being on the trails at those times. Mrs. Flygare was not opposed to the school teams using the park, but there needed to be some rules established so that residents could feel safe using Lambert Park.

<u>Ed Bush</u>, a resident, explained that almost all trail maintenance was being performed by the kids on the school teams. If Alpine was going to work with the teams, he suggested that they define trail rules for the teams to follow. If the students violated those rules, then the City could relinquish the teams' rights to use the park.

Steve Cosper said that these were good ideas for the City to consider, but they were not relevant to the discussion at hand.

The Planning Commission discussed the language of the Policies as presented by staff. Carla Merrill commented that there were always issues with motorized sports in Lambert Park. It would be simple to prohibit all motorized vehicles, but there were many residents who would like to have access to the trails via ATV. Personally, she felt that they should be prohibited because Lambert park was not an ATV park. Jane Griener said that vehicle access should be allowed in June for those that want to see the poppies. David Fotheringham said that cars and trucks were a lot different than ATVs.

<u>Greg Hales</u>, a resident, said that he lived very close to the trails and used them daily. Mr. Hales said that speeding wasn't really a problem because of the rocks in the road. Pedestrians were more likely to be hit by speeding bikers than motorized vehicles. He was not opposed to allowing motorized vehicles in Lambert Park.

Jason Thelin said he would like Lambert Park to be non-motorized except for a two-week period in June for the poppies. He was also in favor of not allowing organized sports in Lambert Park.

After some further discussion, the Planning Commission made some language changes to Policies 1.3 and 1.4, which were noted by Jed Muhlestein.

IV.COMMUNICATIONS

Jed Muhlestein informed the Planning Commission that the new City Planner, Austin Roy, would be starting on Monday, September 11, 2017.

V. APPROVAL OF PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES: August 15, 2017

MOTION: David Fotheringham moved to approve the Planning Commission Minutes for August 15, 2017, as written.

Bryce Higbee seconded the motion. The motion passed with 7 Ayes and 0 Nay. Bryce Higbee, Jason Thelin, David Fotheringham, Steve Cosper, Jane Griener, John Gubler and Carla Merrill. All voted Aye.

ADJOURN

Steve Cosper stated that the Planning Commission had covered all of the items on the agenda and adjourned the meeting at 8:05 p.m.